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OPINION  AND ORDER

The claimant appeals and the respondents cross-appeal

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed July 13, 2007. 

The administrative law judge found that the statute of

limitations barred the claim.  After reviewing the entire

record de novo, the Full Commission finds that the statute

of limitations does not bar the claim.  The Full Commission
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also finds that the claimant did not prove she was entitled

to additional benefits subsequent to March 17, 2004.  

I.  HISTORY

Mary Ann Robinson, age 46, testified that she began

working for Drew Central School District in about 2000.  It

was reported at a medical clinic in July 2001, “c/o hurting

in R leg from toes to knee.  Toes are hurting very bad x 2

wks.”  The handwritten Assessment was generally illegible. 

The claimant complained in September 2001 that her toes were

going numb.    

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on January 8, 2003 “at which time the claimant

sustained a compensable right foot and ankle injury after

falling through a floor.”  Dr. Sandra Sheiron saw the

claimant on January 8, 2003 and noted that X-ray showed no

fracture in the right ankle.  Dr. Sheiron assessed right

ankle sprain.  The parties stipulated that medical expenses

were paid, and that the respondents began paying temporary

total disability benefits on January 9, 2003.

Dr. Gregg L. Massanelli saw the claimant on January 27,

2003:  

Ms. Robinson is a 41-year-old female who comes in
with a chief complaint of right heel pain.  Her
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foot fell through a freezer floor on
01/08/2003....

Examination of her right heel reveals no swelling
and there are no overlying skin abnormalities. 
There is no warmth.  There is no evidence of any
tendon dysfunction.  She has exquisite tenderness
to even light palpation diffusely.
Her pain is beyond what I would anticipate based
on inspection.  She has no obvious neurologic
deficits.  She has good pulses.

X-rays of her left heel today show no obvious bony
abnormalities.  They did show a slight
calcification of the insertion of the Achilles
tendon.

   
Dr. Massanelli’s impression was “Right heel pain with

apparently normal x-rays.”  Dr. Massanelli informed Dr.

Sheiron, “Her pain is out of proportion with what I would

anticipate with her mechanism of injury as well as her

clinical examination in light of the fact that she has no

swelling and no warmth.  I am going to obtain an MRI, and I

will make my definitive treatment decisions based on the

results of the MRI.”    

An MRI examination of the claimant’s right heel was

done on January 28, 2003, with the following impression:

1.  No MRI evidence of an acute fracture.
2.  MRI evidence suggesting enthesopathic reactive
change/plantar fasciitis.  There is minimal
thickening of the plantar fascia fibers with
surrounding heterogenous signal change and also
minimal enthesophyte formation in this
region as described.  
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3.  Mild tenosynovitis of the tibialis posterior
tendon sheath.
4.  MRI evidence suggesting a previous injury to
the lateral collateral ligament complex fibers. 
There is a well-defined ossification/density just
anterior and inferior to the lateral malleolus. 
This likely represents an old avulsed fracture
fragment/dystrophic change.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Massanelli on

February 3, 2003: “She had an MRI which showed no evidence

of any fracture.  She has some very mild posterior tibial

tendinitis and mild plantar fasciitis but nothing that would

account for the severe pain she was having.  She says today

she is much better.  She is walking and bearing full weight,

and she says she is improving....She certainly does not need

surgery....I am going to send her to the physical therapist

a couple of times to work on heel cord stretching as well as

some modalities as needed....I will check her back as

needed.”  Dr. Massanelli’s impression was “Plantar fasciitis

and mild posterior tibial tendinitis.” 

The claimant returned to Dr. Sheiron on March 6, 2003:

“Pt. tearful c/o severe pain....She can hardly walk on R

foot.”  Dr. Sheiron assessed “Achilles tendonitis 2° fall.”

The record contains a Diagnostic Imaging Report dated

March 31, 2003:
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Patient presents with considerable pain in the
right lower extremity.  There was suspect deep
venous thrombosis.  

Specifically, no evidence of localized
intraluminal clot formation in the confines
of the right common femoral vein, the right deep
femoral vein, proximal mid and distal right
superficial femoral vein, the right popliteal
vein, the right posterior and anterior tibial
veins, and the right peroneal vein.  There is
normal augmentation and compression of each of
these deep venous structures at each level.  Color
Doppler flow study does demonstrated (sic) normal
color flow pattern at each of the deep venous
structures in the right lower extremity.  

IMPRESSION:
1.  Specifically, no evidence of deep venous
thrombosis or other abnormality demonstrated on
the right lower extremity deep venous Doppler
ultrasound exam.
2.  As exam completed, findings were then
initially verbally conveyed to Dr. Sherion.

The claimant sought emergency treatment on April 1,

2003, at which time a physical examination showed “cold

foot.”  The claimant was assessed as having an ischemic

right lower extremity.  A Diagnostic Imaging Report on April

1, 2003 showed the following impression:

1.  Findings consistent with no pulsatile arterial
blood flow in the confines of the entirety of the
deep arterial system of the right lower extremity,
to the level of the right common femoral artery,
and to the level of the right dorsalis pedis
artery.  
2.  Certainly high-grade occlusive disease above
the level of the right common femoral artery would
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seem to be present but not able to be otherwise
well demonstrated at the time of this exam.  
3.  Immediately after exam completed, these
findings were all carefully verbally conveyed and
discussed with Dr. Sheiron.  It was understood
immediately at that time the patient was being
transferred in all likelihood to a vascular
surgeon for further evaluation of these vascular
findings in the right lower extremity.

Dr. Lon Bitzer performed an operation on April 1, 2003:

“Exploration of right groin.  Thrombectomy/right common

femoral artery.  Unsuccessful thrombectomy right superficial

femoral artery.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Ischemic right lower extremity.  Embolism/thrombosis right

lower extremity.”  Dr. Bitzer narrated a Discharge Summary

for the date April 5, 2003:

The patient is a 41 year old black female with a
work related injury to her right lower extremity
sustained on 1/9/03.  She has had difficulty with
the leg since that time and has been seen by an
orthopedic surgeon in January of this year.
Her workup for fractured muscle injury was
negative.  She has had recent onset of numbness in
the toes and coldness associated with increasing
pain.  She has no doppler signals in her foot. 
Vascular ultrasound shows no flow in the entire
right lower extremity.  She is seen in the Warren
surgical clinic and is transferred to Jefferson
Regional Medical Center due to her ischemic right
lower extremity.

HOSPITAL COURSE: On the day of admission the
patient underwent aortobifemoral angiogram with
runoff showing essentially no flow to the entire
right lower extremity.  Later that evening she
underwent exploration of her right groin with
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thrombectomy of the right common femoral artery. 
The clot extracted was old clot and no additional
clot could be removed from the vessels.  Groin
was therefore closed and she was managed with
narcotics.  Due to difficulty managing her
hypertension, Dr. S. Wright was consulted and made
adjustments on her medications.  It was felt that
her leg could not be revascularized.  She was
informed of this as was her Workman’s Comp
carrier.  Her Workman’s Comp carrier requested a
second opinion and she was subsequently
transferred to Baptist Medical Center in Little
Rock on 4/5/03.

  
The claimant began treating at Baptist Medical Center

with Dr. Todd Paul Smith on April 5, 2003.  Dr. Smith’s

impression was “41-year-old black female with recent history

of right lower extremity ischemia status post thrombectomy,

now with viable lower extremity and foot.  She will require

a repeat arteriogram to reassess her current circulation.”  

Dr. Robert E. Casali examined the claimant and gave the

following impression on April 5, 2003:

Total occlusion of the right common femoral,
superficial femoral, deep femoral, and popliteal
arteries.  This is based on arteriogram.  On the
arteriogram on the late film, she does fill a
posterior tibial artery at the upper calf.  Neuro
currently intact.

I just saw this patient for the first time about
an hour ago.  I reviewed the arteriograms....I am
not certain as to the etiology of her total
occlusion of the right common femoral,
superficial, deep femoral, and popliteal arteries. 
This has been ongoing for several days.  I
discussed with the patient a femoral posterior



Robinson - F300911 8

tibial bypass with limb salvage.  I discussed that
we may not be successful, that limb loss is a
possibility....

On or about April 8, 2003, Dr. Casali performed

additional surgery on the claimant’s right lower extremity. 

The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Limb-threatening

severe ischemia to the right lower extremity secondary to

total occlusion of the right common femoral, right deep

femoral, right superficial femoral, and popliteal arteries.” 

Dr. Casali noted, “It is not apparent as to what caused this

massive occlusive process.  One possibility would be an

arterial dissection from the trauma that occurred in

January.”  

A Left Lower Extremity Venous Doppler Ultrasound was

taken on May 22, 2003, with the impression, “1.  Findings

consistent with deep venous thrombosis extending from the

left common femoral vein through the popliteal vein.  1. 

Findings are worrisome for arterial occlusive disease as

well without color flow signals obtained from the femoral

artery down through the popliteal artery.”

Dr. Casali gave the following impression on May 22,

2003: “1.  Thromboembolic disease to the left superficial

femoral artery and popliteal artery.  2.  Deep vein
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thrombosis.  3.  Status postop right femoral tibial bypass

and massive upper GI bleed.”    

Dr. David P. Dean examined the claimant and gave the

following impression on or about October 8, 2003: “Pain in

the right lower extremity, status post traumatic injury,

status post bypass graft.  The right lower extremity is

somewhat swollen.  We resumed her anticoagulation with

Coumadin and will consider an arteriogram.”        

Dr. Casali saw the claimant on March 12, 2004, and his

impression at that time was “1.  Thrombosed right femoral-

posterior tibial bypass graft.  2.  Peripheral vascular

disease.  3.  Probable hypercoagulable state.”    

The parties stipulated that temporary total disability

benefits were paid until March 12, 2004.

Dr. Casali, assisted by Dr. Dean, performed an

operation on March 12, 2004: “Left iliac thrombectomy, left

common femoral artery endarterectomy with a Gore-Tex patch,

right femoral popliteal graft thrombectomy.”  The pre- and

post-operative diagnosis was “Ischemia left lower

extremity.”  

Dr. Casali and Dr. Dean performed additional surgery on

or about March 17, 2004.  
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The parties stipulated that the respondents

controverted the claim as of March 19, 2004.

Dr. Dean performed a right above-the-knee amputation on

March 20, 2004.  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Status post traumatic injury to her right lower extremity

with subsequent bypass graft and revision of bypass graft,

now with ischemic right lower extremity.”    

Dr. Casali corresponded with Shannon Moore, a claims

representative for the respondent-carrier, on March 29, 2004

and stated in part:  

Ms. Robinson’s graft obviously thrombosed the
exact reason is not clear.  I do not know of any
direct relation between the current graft
thromboses and the original injury on January of
2003.  She has peripheral vascular disease
documented on an Arteriogram involving the left
lower extremity on May 22, 2003.  In summary, I do
not know the exact cause of her current bypass
thromboses.  There is Arteriographic evidence that
she atherosclerosis (sic)....

Dr. Casali corresponded with Dr. Sheiron on April 5,

2004:

This is an update on Ms. Robinson.  This is a very
complex lady, and I won’t go back to her prolonged
hospital course in 2003.  Briefly, she presented
to our office with a change in her right foot
symptoms, March 12th.  A duplex was
performed that revealed a thrombosed right femoral
tibial bypass graft.  She underwent Angiography
and a Catheter was placed with these into the vein
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graft, and Urokinase was infused through the
catheter to lyse any clot within the vein
graft.  She was re-checked in about twelve hours
and had made good progress in that there was a
patent graft, but there was still some clot
present.  She underwent an additional twenty-four
hours of Urokinase infusion.  At this point,
most of the graft had totally cleared of any clot,
but the external iliac artery had total occlusion,
which was probably a dissection and possibly from
the catheter used to lyse the clot.  This was a
very difficult dilemma, and difficult problem to
manage.  I next managed to perform a Right Common
Iliac to Vein Graft Bypass.  This bypass had never
functioned, it thrombosed on the operating room
table.  Plotted numerous attempts at surgery, we
could not maintain graft patency and she
ultimately had to undergo amputation three days
later, right above knee amputation that is.  

I (sic) pretty certain that this patient is hyper-
coagulable.  The exact cause is unknown.  She had
been doing quite well with her femoral tibial
bypass and was last seen in our office in December
of 2003 with a normal duplex bypass scan and an
ankle index of one.  She had been on Coumadin, but
her INR when she was seen on March 12th in our
office was normal.  I do not know if she was not
taking the Coumadin or the prescribed amount,
because of the normal INR.

She also has Arteriography diffuse left femoral
popliteal occlusive disease, and this could be a
factor in her course later on.

   
Shannon Moore informed the claimant on April 8, 2004, 

“Please be advised we must respectfully deny any additional

medical treatment under your workers’ compensation claim. 

Based on information obtained in our office, it is our
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opinion your current condition is unrelated to the injury of

January 8, 2003.”    

Dr. Casali wrote to the claimant’s attorney on October

20, 2004:

To my knowledge, Ms. Robinson had no history of
forming blood clots, or being hypercoagulable
prior to her injury in January of 2003.  Overall,
hypercoagulable states are hard to diagnose. 
Based on her clinical history, I do think Ms.
Robinson is hypercoagulable and should be on
Coumadin for the remainder of her life.

The second question relates to activity. 
Inactivity does pre-dispose any patient or person
to forming blood clots primarily in the venous
system.  Thus, this patient had extensive deep
vein thrombosis, bilateral, when she was
hospitalized at Baptist hospital in 2003....

I answered most of the questions in a note to Dr.
Sheiron dated April 5th, 2004 and I will enclose a
copy of that note.  

In summary, Coumadin is a very important mainstay
treatment in this particular patient, probably for
life....

On November 22, 2004, the Commission received the

Claimant’s Response to Pre-Hearing Questionnaire, signed by

the claimant’s attorney.  The Claimant’s Response listed

issues to be litigated and estimated the length of the

hearing to be five hours.    

A pre-hearing order was entered on January 13, 2005. 

The pre-hearing order provided, “By agreement of the
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parties, the issues to be litigated at the hearing [emphasis

supplied] are limited to the following: Compensable

consequence; additional medical treatment and expenses;

additional temporary total disability benefits March 13,

2004 to a date yet to be determined; mental illness Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-113; controversion and attorney’s fees.  All

other issues are reserved.”  The January 13, 2005 pre-

hearing order also indicated that the matter would be

“submitted on the record ... in lieu of a full hearing.”  

The parties deposed Dr. Casali on February 24, 2005. 

Dr. Casali testified that he initially treated the claimant

for thrombosis, i.e., blood clots, in her right femoral

artery.  Dr. Casali described a “hyper-coagulable state” as

“an abnormal propensity to form blood clots.”  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Casali:

Q.  It looks like on March 29, 2004, you authored
a report to Shannon Moore, the claims
representative from Risk Management Resources,
answering questions that she had posed to
you....As I understand from looking at this letter
to Ms. Moore, it’s basically unclear at this point
what caused her blood to clot and the subsequent
need for the amputation?

A.  No.  I think the need for the amputation is
quite clear.  Her graft thrombosed.  So that’s
clear.  I guess the question is what caused her
graft to clot.  That could be argued that it was a
hyper-coagulable state, didn’t take Coumadin or
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the Coumadin was too low for her, given the
problem.  We know the INR was normal.
That’s all we know.  

Q.  Okay.  So Doctor, I guess you cannot state
within a reasonable degree of medical certainty
what caused her graft to thrombose?

A.  Again, my best guess would be a hyper-
coagulable state.  

Q.  And you can’t state within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty how long she had this
hypercoagulable state going on in her body?  

A.  I don’t know that....

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Casali:

Q.  Ms. Demory asked you essentially, whether it
was fair to say that some people can have a
hypercoagulable state just walking around and just
throw a clot and need surgery.  That is not Ms.
Robinson’s situation, is it?  She had a trigger
that started the clotting process, which was the
on-the-job injury?  

A.  That’s certainly possible.  I mean, I can’t
prove or disprove that.  I would say
that she had an incident in January and she had
clots in April.  Is the cause and effect
a direct one to one?  It’s possible.

Q.  Are you aware that after that injury, she was
inactive and at home off work, able to get around
minimally on crutches, and then developed the
clots subsequent to that?  Can you say with a
reasonable degree of medical certainty that the
trigger of the trauma to the leg and the
inactivity were significant contributors to her
developing the clots?  

A.  I can only state with accuracy that she had an
injury and she had clots later.  Again, if the two
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are directly related, I don’t really know....If
you’re talking about - the injury and the clotting
was January to April.  So there’s some time lapse
there.  That’s why it’s difficult for me to say
exactly that the two were related.

The parties deposed Dr. Sheiron on April 20, 2005.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Sheiron:

Q.  Okay, so as of July 10th, 2003, you were
basically treating her for her hyper-coagulable
state, is that right?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  Now, as I understand your testimony
earlier, it’s impossible to say whether or not she
had that state existing before January of ‘03 or
whether it’s something that developed after
January of ‘03, is that right?

A.  That’s right.

Q.  You would agree, would you not, Doctor, that
the fall did not cause her to have a hyper-
coagulable state or condition, would it not?

A.  No, it wouldn’t have....    

The administrative law judge corresponded with the

claimant’s attorney on July 19, 2005: “I am in receipt of

your letter of July 11, 2005.  The reason the case was

submitted on the record in lieu of a full hearing was

because you agreed to it at the last prehearing telephone

conference.  It was my understanding there was no dispute in

the lay testimony.  The issue was a medical question,
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therefore, a deadline was set for the parties to submit the

doctor’s depositions.  Unfortunately, both the claimant and

respondent forgot to submit the exhibits so the case has

been taken off my submission list.  I suggest another

prehearing conference call....”  

The record indicates that a pre-hearing conference was

held on September 13, 2005, and a pre-hearing order was

filed on November 2, 2005.  The matter was scheduled for a

hearing on February 3, 2006.    

The respondents filed a Motion To Dismiss and stated in

part: “3.  The claimant requested a hearing and the matter

was the subject of some Prehearing Conferences.  4.  On

November 2, 2005 a Prehearing Order was filed scheduling

this matter for a hearing on February 3, 2006.  5.  At the

request of the claimant, the hearing was cancelled.  There

has been no further activity in the case.  6.  Pursuant to

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act if there is a failure

to make a bona fide request for a hearing, the case can be

dismissed for want of prosecution.”  The Commission received

the respondents’ Motion on June 22, 2006.  

The administrative law judge signed a Dismissal Order

Filed July 21, 2006:
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The Respondents filed a Motion to Dismiss on June
23, 2006.  A second notice was sent to the
claimant by the Commission on June 27, 2006 via
certified mail.  To date, there has been no
response by claimant’s counsel.  Under the
provisions of Rule 13 of the Rules of the Arkansas
Workers’ Compensation Commission, this claim filed
is hereby dismissed without prejudice,
for failure to prosecute.  
IT IS SO ORDERED.  

The claimant’s attorney corresponded with the

administrative law judge on August 14, 2006, “Would you

please place this matter back on your hearing docket.  I

believe all discovery has been accomplished and it is ready

for hearing.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 29, 2006. 

The claimant contended that “because of a blood clotting

condition, she required extensive medical treatment and

hospitalization for her ankle injury.  The adjuster, Shannon

Moore, declined payment of medication, ultimately resulting

in the amputation of the claimant’s right leg above the knee

on March 17, 2004.  The claimant seeks payment of additional

medical expenses (prescriptions, treatment, surgery,

rehabilitation, prosthesis, modifications to her home) for

her physical injury as well as psychological treatment.  The

claimant also seeks additional temporary total disability
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benefits from March 13, 2004 to a date yet to be determined

and attorney’s fees.”  

The respondents contended that the statute of

limitations barred the claim.  The respondents alternately

contended that the claimant’s amputation and related

treatment were not a compensable consequence of the January

8, 2003 ankle injury.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102;

additional medical treatment and expenses; additional

temporary total disability benefits March 13, 2004 to a date

yet to be determined; mental illness pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-113; statute of limitations; controversion and

attorney’s fees.”  

The administrative law judge found, in pertinent part:

“2.  This case is barred by the statute of limitations under

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702 and Rule 13 as the claim for

benefits following a dismissal was not received within two

years of the date of injury or one year from the last date

of payment.”  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission and the

respondents cross-appeal.  
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a).  The claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she is

entitled to additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart Stores,

Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003). 

What constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Dalton v. Allen Eng’g

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove additional medical treatment

after March 17, 2004 was reasonably necessary in connection

with the compensable injury.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant sustained a compensable right foot and ankle

injury on January 8, 2003.  Dr. Sheiron assessed right ankle

sprain after an x-ray showed no fracture in the right ankle. 

Dr. Massanelli noted no swelling, skin abnormalities, or

warmth in the claimant’s right heel.  Nor did Dr. Massanelli

report any coldness upon physical examination in January
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2003.  Dr. Massanelli reported in February 2003 that MRI of

the claimant’s right heel showed no evidence of fracture. 

Dr. Massanelli noted that the claimant “certainly does not

need surgery.”  The impression from a diagnostic imaging

report on March 31, 2003 was, “no evidence of deep venous

thrombosis or other abnormality demonstrated on the right

lower extremity deep venous Doppler ultrasound exam.”  

Physical examination did not begin showing “cold foot”

until April 1, 2003.  On that date, Dr. Bitzer performed

surgery for an ischemic right lower extremity in addition to

embolism and thrombosis.  Dr. Casali began treating the

claimant on April 5, 2003 and noted, “I am not certain as to

the etiology of her total occlusion of the right common

femoral, superficial, deep femoral, and popliteal arteries. 

This has been ongoing for several days.”  Dr. Casali

performed additional surgery on April 8, 2003 and stated,

“It is not apparent as to what caused this massive occlusive

process.  One possibility would be an arterial dissection

from the trauma that occurred in January.”  Dr. Casali

performed surgery on the claimant’s left lower extremity on

March 12, 2004 and additional surgery on or about March 17,

2004. 
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The parties stipulated that the respondents

controverted the claim as of March 19, 2004.  Dr. Dean

performed a right above-the-knee operation on March 20,

2004.  Dr. Casali informed a claims adjuster on March 29,

2004, “Ms. Robinson’s graft obviously thrombosed the exact

reason is not clear.  I do not know of any direct relation

between the current graft thromboses and the original injury

in January of 2003....In summary, I do not know the exact

cause of her current bypass thromboses.”  Dr. Casali

informed Dr. Sheiron in April 2004, “I (sic) pretty certain

that this patient is hyper-coagulable.  The exact cause is

unknown.”

Dr. Casali testified at deposition that it was

“possible” that the compensable injury was the cause of the

clotting process leading to surgery.  Dr. Casali testified,

“I would say that she had an incident in January and she had

clots in April.  Is the cause and effect a direct one to

one?  It’s possible....Again, if the two are directly

related, I don’t really know....If you’re talking about -

the injury and the clotting was January to April.  So

there’s some time lapse there.  That’s why it’s difficult

for me to say exactly that the two were related.”  
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Medical opinions addressing compensability must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2002).  Where a

medical opinion is sufficiently clear to remove any reason

for the trier of fact to have to guess at the cause of the

injury, that opinion is stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Howell v. Scroll Tech., 343 Ark. 297, 35

S.W.3d 800 (2001).  However, expert opinions based on

“could,” “may,” or “possibly” lack the definiteness required

to prove a causal connection.  Frances v. Gaylord Container

Corp., 341 Ark. 527, 20 S.W.3d 280 (2000).  

In the present matter, Dr. Casali opined that it was

“possible” that the claimant’s clotting leading to the need

for surgery was related to the compensable injury.  Dr.

Casali’s opinion was not stated within a reasonable degree

of medical certainty.  Frances, supra.  We also note Dr.

Sheiron’s expert opinion that the compensable injury did not

cause the claimant’s hyper-coagulable condition.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove that

treatment provided after March 17, 2004 was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.  The record before us does not demonstrate that the
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January 8, 2003 compensable injury to the claimant’s right

foot and ankle caused the ischemic condition in the

claimant’s right lower extremity, the claimant’s hyper-

coagulable condition, or the surgeries to the claimant’s

right lower extremity.  

B.  Filing of claims

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702 provides:

(b)(1) In cases where any compensation, including
disability or medical, has been paid on account of
injury, a claim for additional compensation
shall be barred unless filed with the commission
within one (1) year from the date of the last
payment of compensation or two (2) years from the
date of the injury, whichever is greater....
(d) If, within six (6) months after the filing of
a claim for additional compensation, no bona fide
request for a hearing has been made with respect
to the claim,the claim may, upon motion and after
hearing, if necessary, be dismissed without
prejudice to the refiling of the claim within the
limitation period specified in subsection (b) of
this section.

  
Workers’ Compensation Commission Laws And Rules, Rule

099.13, provides in pertinent part:

Upon meritorious application to the Commission
from either party in an action pending before the
Commission, requesting that the claim be dismissed
for want of prosecution, the Commission may, upon
reasonable notice to all parties, enter an order
dismissing the claim for want of prosecution.

 
The administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “This case is barred by the statute of limitations
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under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702 and Rule 13 as the claim for

benefits following a dismissal was not received within two

years of the date of injury or one year from the last date

of payment.”  The Full Commission does not affirm this

finding.  The claimant sustained a compensable injury on

January 8, 2003.  The respondents assert that they did not

pay any benefits after March 24, 2004.  The respondents

informed the claimant on April 8, 2004 that they were

controverting the claim.  The respondents assert that the

one-year statute of limitations began running as of March

24, 2004.  The claimant argues that she filed a claim for

additional benefits on October 26, 2004.  The record before

the Commission shows that the claimant’s response to a pre-

hearing questionnaire, dated November 22, 2004, listing

issues to be litigated.  The January 13, 2005 pre-hearing

order included issues to be litigated at the hearing.  The

record before us demonstrates that the claimant filed a

claim for additional benefits well before the March 24, 2005

deadline.  Additionally, the record shows that there was a

bona fide request for a hearing within six months of the

claim for additional benefits.  As we interpret the plain

language of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702(d), a claim can only be
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dismissed if there has not been a bona fide request for a

hearing within six months of the filing of a claim for

additional benefits.  The respondents state in their brief

that the claimant did request a hearing after her claim for

additional benefits.  The administrative law judge

improperly dismissed the claim in the present matter.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

finding that the case is barred under the statute of

limitations.  We find, however, that the claimant did not

prove that any additional medical treatment provided

subsequent to March 17, 2004 was reasonably necessary in

connection with the claimant’s compensable injury.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

                                
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in
part.
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CONCURRING & DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur in part and dissent

in part from the majority’s opinion. Specifically, I

agree that the statute of limitations does not bar this

claim. However, based on a de novo review of the record,

I find that the claimant has proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that the medical treatment she seeks is

reasonable and necessary and related to her compensable

injuries of June 8, 2003, and therefore, I must

respectfully dissent on this issue.

On January 8, 2003 the claimant sustained a

compensable right foot and ankle injury when she fell

through a floor at work. The claimant saw Dr. Sheiron

who prescribed medication, an ace bandage, and crutches

for an ankle sprain after x-rays were negative for a

fracture.  The carrier sent the claimant to see a Dr.

Massenelli who diagnosed the claimant with mild

posterior tibial tendinitis and mild plantar fasciitis.

Dr. Massenelli prescribed physical therapy and released

her to return to work full duty on February 10, 2003.

The claimant returned to work, but pain and swelling

persisted and she returned to Dr. Sheiron on March 6,
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2003, March 28, 2003 and March 31, 2003 and was

diagnosed with tenderness in the Achilles tendon with

edema. Dr. Sherion prescribed medications and excused

the claimant from work. On follow-up, Dr. Sheiron found

the claimant’s right extremity cool to the touch and she

was unable to palpate a pulse at the ankle. Dr. Sherion

ordered an arterial doppler test on March 31, 2003 which

was negative. The claimant’s symptoms worsened and she

had an angiogram and emergency groin surgery on April 1,

2003 for a right leg embolus. An MRI scan on April 1,

2003 showed occlusive disease. The claimant was

diagnosed with an ischemic right lower extremity and

hospitalized in Pine Bluff. At this point, due to the

vascular disease, the doctors began to consider

amputating the claimant’s right leg. On April 2, 2003,

the claimant was referred to Dr. Steven Wright for

treatment of high blood pressure and cholesterol. Dr.

Wright noted the history of the claimant’s illness as:

This is a 41 year old female
w/peripheral vascular disease who
has had a work related injury to her
right lower extremity and has had
difficulty with her legs since the
injury on 1/9 and recently had an
onset of numbness in her toes and
coldness and tingling and pain.
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In an effort to save her leg, the claimant

transferred to Dr. Robert Casali, a vascular surgeon at

UAMS. Dr. Casali immediately performed a bypass graft

with a vein graft from the claimant’s right arm due to

severe blockage. Dr. Casali’s April 8, 2003 report

states:

Arteriograms performed on April 7
revealed, as mentioned above, total
occlusion of the right common
femoral artery, deep femoral artery,
superficial femoral and popliteal
arteries, with filling only of the
posterior tibial artery at the upper
calf level. It is not apparent as to
what caused this massive occlusive
process. One possibility would be an
arterial dissection from the trauma
that occurred in January.

The claimant experienced complications from

the bypass graft surgery, including GI bleeding and

clotting, and emergency surgery to repair the bypass

graft, and a subsequent surgeries due to infection of

the surgical site, and the development of a pulmonary

embolism. The claimant had another surgery on May 8,

2003 to close a surgical groin wound that had been left

open. On May 21, 2003, a Doppler test was positive for

deep vein thrombosis (DVT.) On May 30, 2003 the claimant
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was diagnosed with depression related to her medical

condition. The claimant continued to be evaluated and

treated for her vascular difficulties, including

pleurisy and vascular bleeding, culminating in March

2004 when, due to severe pain and coolness in the right

leg, the claimant returned to Dr. Casali. On March 16,

2004, occlusion was found and surgery was performed on

March 17, 2004 to restore blood flow, which was

unsuccessful. The claimant’s right leg was amputated on

March 20, 2004. To date, the claimant continues to

experience horrible medical problems.

I find that the claimant has proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that the additional

medical treatment she seeks is reasonably necessary and

related to her compensable injury. Dr. Casalis’

deposition testimony that the claimant’s work injury was

a “contributing factor” to the need for treatment of her

vascular conditions eventually leading to the amputation

of her right leg indicates that the claimant’s need for

treatment resulted from an aggravation of a preexisting

condition.  The employer takes the employee as it finds

him, and employment circumstances that aggravate
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pre-existing conditions are compensable. Nashville

Livestock Comm'n v. Cox, 302 Ark. 69, 787 S.W.2d 664

(1990); Pearline Williams v. L&W Janitorial, Inc. 85

Ark. App. 1, 145 S.W. 3d 383 (2004). Furthermore, the

claimant does not need to prove major cause for

additional reasonably necessary medical treatment. Id.

Here, the preponderance of the evidence shows that the

claimant was not receiving treatment for any vascular

conditions before she fell through the floor at work,

however, after that day, due to her compensable foot and

ankle injuries, she has had her leg amputated and

experienced other horrible complications. Here, the

respondent is essentially asking to not have to pay for

the claimant’s treatments because they are not typically

what the respondent would expect to have to pay for a

simple ankle injury. It is unfortunate that the

claimant’s physical condition at the time of her

compensable injuries was apparently such that either she

was pre-disposed to vascular problems, or that she

experienced unexplained complications, leading to

treatments longer in duration, more severe in nature,

and, much more expensive, than the respondent would
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expect to have to cover for what seemed to be a minor

ankle sprain, however, I find that the respondent cannot

escape liability for the consequences of the injuries

the claimant suffered at work.

In conclusion, I find that the statute of

limitations does not bar this claim. Furthermore, I find

that the claimant has proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that the medical treatment she seeks is

reasonable and necessary and related to her compensable

injuries of June 8, 2003. 

For the aforementioned reasons I must

respectfully concur in part and dissent in part.

     ____________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


